TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 19th September 2016
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson
Clerk Adele Waddington
Councillor Beverley Robinson

Councillor John Dransfield
 Cllr Ian Hartley 


Cllr Margaret Foxley
Cllr Ruth Crompton
Apologies: Councillor Seb Wilcock, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, PCSO Luke Gregory, Cllr Adrian Foulkes, Cllr Karen Parsons, Cllr Paul White, Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner


Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 4th July 2016 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Dransfield, seconded Cllr Robinson.  
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  Cllr Hodgson declared interest in planning application 16/0572/FUL – Wayne Tomlinson  
Police Matters
Cllr Dransfield drafted a letter to the Police and Crime Commissioner about the on-going issues with Wycoller car park and the amount of vehicle crime.  Cllr Hodgson put up a camera on behalf of Friends of Wycoller that had been loaned to them from the Police.  The Councillors approved the letter which Adele Waddington will forward onto Clive Grunshaw, copied to Pendle Borough Council and Lancashire County Council.  Cllr Foxley feels that the issues Trawden is currently experiencing are mirrored throughout the Boulsworth Ward.
CCllr Paul White

CCllr White could not attend the meeting, but Cllr Hodgson expressed his concerns about the water travelling down Burnley Road when there is a heavy downpour.  It still misses the drains that are at the sides of the road, even though he has met with someone from Lancashire County Council.  Cllr Foxley made a note of the issues and will follow up.
Cllr Hartley advised that he has been approached by Natural England to meet a group about funding that is available to lower the risks of flooding.

Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Cllr Robinson noted that the bushes at Harambee garden have not been cut back.  Adele has asked Ian Salter to do this.  Cllr Hodgson to follow up.
Cllr Robinson proposed that the ‘30mph Trawden Please drive carefully’ damaged sign outside CNC Support should be replaced with just a Trawden sign.  It has been broken for quite some time.  It was also proposed that a ‘Gold medal winners – North West in Bloom’ sign could then be put underneath the new sign.  Adele Waddington to ask Lancashire County Council about this.  The Parish Council will purchase the NWIB sign

Adele received a letter advising that Trawden Forest have received an award for NWIB for this year.  Tickets for the prize giving ceremony are £27 per person.  Cllr Robinson advised that 6 people would like to attend.  Cllr Crompton proposed the Parish Council pay for these costing £162, seconded by Cllr Dransfield, put to vote – all in favour.

Cllr Robinson thanked all those who were involved in the judging day.  Jack and Sarah Greenwood attended, and Sarah has written a poem called ‘Whot’s in a name?’.  It was proposed by Cllr Robinson that this be transferred onto a silver plastic plaque and be put up in the Poetry Garden.  This was seconded by Cllr Hartley, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele Waddington to arrange for this to be done.

There have been some issues with the bollard at the bus terminus.  It keeps getting knocked over.  Cllr Hodgson will purchase some concrete and re-instate it.  If it happens again, the Councillors have agreed to see if anything else can be done to stop vehicles going over the garden area.
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Cllr Hodgson has agreed to meet Kevin Bowker to try and get another piece of farm machinery that the Trawden in Bloom team can use for planting.

Cllr Robinson asked Cllr Hodgson to supply a large tyre at the side of the old Post Office at Cotton Tree so it can be used for planting.

Adele Waddington to write to David Butler of Church Street to thank him for the donations of plants to Trawden in Bloom.

It was raised that Trish Hardy does not have a DBS and should maybe have one as she is doing a lot with the Young Bloomers.  Adele Waddington to investigate and get one sorted.

Neighbourhood Plan

The Neighbourhood Planning Steering Group have met and produced a booklet style information leaflet and questionnaire that will be delivered to all properties in the Parish.  The Councillors approved the document.
Allotments
Adele has compiled a list of the outstanding issues with the allotments but no decisions could be made as there were no members of the Allotment Management Team at the meeting.  Adele to see if Cllr’s Foulkes and Parsons are still wanting to carry on with their good work with the allotments.
If there is to be a price increase for the allotments, we need to tell all the tenants ASAP.  It was decided that the price increase may come part way through the year as the allotments still need measuring individually and a new map drawing up.

Transfer of Services to Town and Parish Councils
Cllr Hodgson attended a meeting and discovered that Pendle Borough Council would like to transfer the tram tracks to the Parish Council.  This is not listed on any of the lists issued by PBC.  Cllr Hodgson queried the piece of land at Bannister Close where a resident was advised that he could plant some trees, to see if they still owned it.  This is on the list to be transferred to the Parish Council.  Costs have been received for Ball Grove and the Recreation Ground, but it was felt that these areas should not be transferred to us as we do not have the man power or resources to maintain them.  Adele to write to Philip Mousdale and advise that the parish Council are rejecting both of these proposals.
Victorian Toilet
Martin Watson has done some work on quoting for repair of the toilet and given an estimated cost of £6101.  It was suggested that we contact the Heritage Lottery fund, but this would need to be part of a bigger project.  Adele saw one whilst on holiday recently and has asked their Parish council for any information they have on it.
Parish Matters

Cllr Dransfield proposed that the Constitution should be changed so that a Council meeting can be held with 3 Councillors present instead of 4. Seconded Cllr Hartley, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele Waddington to amend and distribute.
The tree in the garden at No.1 Gladstone Terrace is still there, but the home owners have cleared around it.  Adele has already obtained permission for the tree to be cut down from Chris Binney.  Adele to ask what the intentions of the home owners are and advise they can remove the tree.
At the meeting on 5th September, Steven Wilcock attended to ask for support for the Friendship Group.  The group meet fortnightly and pay £2.50.  For this they get 2 lots of tea and biscuits and homemade soup and a roll.  There are 10 volunteers who run the sessions with up to 30 guests, and feels that the group would be able to enjoy more activities from the money they pay to attend.  Cllr Dransfield proposed a donation of £300, seconded by Cllr Robinson, put to vote – all in favour

Steven Wilcock requested that, instead of the Community Centre invoicing the Parish Council for the use of the meeting room, an annual donation could be made.  This would make it easier for us to book rooms and use the Community Centre facility to our advantage.  Cllr Dransfield proposed an annual donation of £100, seconded by Cllr Crompton, put to vote – all in favour.

Cllr Crompton advised that the footpath sign leading from Cemetery House to Peter Laithe is missing.  Adele to ask for it to be reinstated.
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Planning Applications
 16/0545/HHO – 9 Millbrook Court. The Councillors have no objections to this change, but would like to ensure that there is enough parking provision with the 3 spaces. 

16/0572/FUL – Land at Field 4149 Wycoller Road. The Councillors cannot see any reason this should not be granted, but would like to see more effort with the screening. We believe that some trees were planted as originally requested on the first planning permission, but are not growing as they have been planted in clay
Correspondence

Bank statement received
Information received from PCSO Gregory regarding Selecta DNA anti-theft kit for which he is requesting funding.  Cllr Crompton proposed we donate £100 as this could help people within the Parish, seconded Cllr Robinson, put to vote – all in favour
Poster received for the Lancashire Wellbeing Service

Income figures received from Philip Mousdale for the Recreation Ground and Ball Grove

Information for the auto-enroll pension scheme for the Clerk.  There is a timetable of events that need to be adhered to in order to get the pension scheme up and running in time for the staging date of 1st July 2017.  Cllr Dransfield looking into this.
Meeting of the Scrutiny Team to be held on 19th July 2016 at Nelson Town Hall

Burnley’s Local Plan: Consultation on preferred options received and distributed to all Councilors

Notice of a meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee on 28th July 2016

Advice received that Barnoldswick Town Council have a thermal imaging camera which can be borrowed of Parishes would like to detect heat leaks from buildings.  Steven Wilcock would like to see if the Community Centre has improved now it has been re-finished on the outside.  

Parish Champion’s newsletter received from Lancashire County Council

Advice received that Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price has allocated £250 from the Horticulture Projects and Events budget to Trawden in Bloom

Advice received that Cllr Margaret Foxley  has allocated £250 from the Horticulture Projects and Events budget to Trawden in Bloom

Completed transfer documents received from Pendle Borough Council for the bus shelters.  

Notice of a meeting of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel on 16th August 2016.

Notice of the Fairtrade meeting which is to be held on 15th August at Nelson Town Hall

Invitation to attend either a Chairmanship of Finance course in November at a cost of £25 each

Local Plan for the Bradford District.  Bradford City Centre Area Action Plan : Goitside Neighbourhood Vision and Policies Map – Additional consultation

Notice of the Youth Engagement Scrutiny Panel to be held on 23rd August at Nelson Town Hall
Public Spaces Protection Order for Recreation Grounds and public parks information received.  We have missed the deadline for feedback

Advice received that the Insurance premium tax is to rise from 9.5% to 10% from 1st September 2016.
Request received from Dr Muhammed Bari tp purchase or lease a section of Ball Grove next to his property in order to produce a wild flower meadow.  The councillors think that this is a good idea.  Adele to write to Dr Bari and Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price to confirm this.

 Severe weather report received – August 2016

Notification from the North West in Bloom Team that the awards ceremony will take place on 28th October 2016 and that we have been nominated for a prize.

Update received for the Electoral Register

Consultation documents received from Lancashire County Council advising that the outcome is that it is proposed the Library, Children’s centre and Youth Club are to close.  Final decision to be made at the full cabinet meeting on 8th September.  Update – all recommended closures have been approved by Cabinet.
Completed Audit received back – one minor issue where there was a 0 missing from a box.
Notice of a meeting of the Transfer of Services Committee to be held on 15th September at 7pm at Nelson Town Hall.

17/2017

Notice of a meeting for the Fairtrade group on Monday 26th September, where the focus of the meeting will be to finalise the arrangements for the cheese and wine evening planned for 14th October at St Bartholomew’s Church in Colne.

Email received from a resident of Leyland Close regarding the culvert that runs behind his property and issues with it blocking up.  Adele to ask Steven Hounslow to report any problems to us.

Email received from Lancashire County council encouraging more people to stand for the elcetions to be held next May.

Confirmation from John Halton that the proposed area for the Neighbourhood Plan has been passed by Pendle Borough Council.

Request to sign a petition to keep parks open received.  Sent to all Councillors

Finance
Bank transfer of £345.00 to Steven Hounslow for July  hours
Bank transfer of £287.50 to Steven Hounslow for August hours

Cheque for £100 to Church for upkeep of Clock

Cheque for £125 for Mountain Rescue donation

Cheque for £125 for Air Ambulance donation

Bank transfer of £120 to BDO for completion of Audit
Cheque for £100 to Lancashire Constabulary for Selecta DNA donation
Cheque for £162 to North West in Bloom for prize giving ceremony

Bank transfer of £300 to the Friendship Group donation

Bank transfer of £100 to the Community Centre donation
Meeting closed 10.15pm – next meeting 3rd October  2016
Dates for future meetings
 7th November, 5th December 
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